ion of freshmen?"

of anecdotes.

as follows:

Lyndon Center.

Evening at camp

the Wilson Pond camp of th

school, with a supper served by

a committee of the men of the K

N.S. faculty. Pres. Ralph C. Jen-

kens of Johnson, Vt., State Nor

mal was in charge of a smoker-

social. All present participated in

the story-telling and the giving

Pres. Ernest L. Silver of Ply

mouth and Pres. Mason of Keene

represented New Hampshire's

only teacher training institutions

Maine: Wilbert G. Mallett

Farmington Normal: Connecti

cut: Lester K. Ade of New Haven

and Herbert D. Welte of New

Britain: Massachusetts: Charles

M. Herlihy of Fitchburg, J. As

bury Pitman of Salem; Vermont

Miss Caroline S. Woodruff, pres-

ident, and Mrs. Kate Kelley

head of the English department

president and Mrs. Margaret R.

Kelley, rural supervisor from

INSTITUTE AT K.N.S.

and secondary teachers was held

meeting of the Cheshire County

Teacher's association, at the

Spaulding gymnasium, on May

10. Classes at the Normal school

were suspended for the day to al-

low students to attend the ses-

sions. Pres. Willis O. Smith,

Noted Speakers

the business meeting.

Those present were:

The following is the program as carried out on Monday eve-

"In May" by Horatio Parker. sung by the chorus: "Over the Steppe" by Gretchaninoff and "Floods of Spring" by Rach maninoff, sung by Esther B Rickard: "Allemande" by Handel, "In Lilac Time" by Paul Bliss, and "Allegretto and Rondo" by Beethoven, played by Ruth B. Dieffenbach: "Amaryllis" by Henry Ghys, and "Intermezzo" by P. Mascagni, played by an instrumental ensemble: "To a Wild Rose" by MacDowell, and "The Big Brown Bear' by Mana-Zucca, sung by a vocal ensemble: "'Neath the Stars' by A. Goring Thomas, sung by Evelyn Brinton and Harry Davis: "Serenade" by Christian Sinding, played by Kathleen LaCoy, violin: Winifred Hammond, violin and Ruth B. Dieffenbach, piano.

To Receive Ph.D. Degree

Miss Edna M. McGlynn, instructor in history will receive Charlestown. Committees for her Ph.D. degree from Boston college on June 13.

Miss McGlynn was graduated mittee. from Boston university in 1927 with the Bachelor of Arts degree and the following year she received her Master's degree. She was assistant in the history department at Boston University on Saturday morning, June 16. College of Liberal Arts previous Dr. Bailey is commissioner of to accepting a position at Keene education of the state of Ver-Normal school in 1928. She has been active in the DeLaSalle and Girl Scout club work and is vice regent of the local court of the Catholic Daughters of Amer-

She has studied at Boston college during the past five summers for her Doctor of Philosois a college graduate. phy degree.

COMMENCEMENT

Continued from page 1

the Dramatic Club will repeat. in Parker hall, their successful play, "Spooks", which was given April 13. The same cast which enacted the three-act drama earlier will again be assisted by a large technical staff. Both groups will combine to carry out the effeet of mystery and thrill which gave delight to the large audience at the first presentation. This entertainment is provided for the pleasure of the graduates, their guests, and the general public.

Class Officers

The officers of the class of 1934 who are in charge of the graduation activities are the following: Four-year curriculum: president George C. Knox, Concord; vice: president, Miss Beatrice Blanchard, Contoocook; secretary Miss Mildred A. Knox, Concord; and treasurer, Edward L. Presby, Lisbon. Three-year curric ulum: president, George Sullivan, Penacook; vice-president Miss Stella Ellis, Berlin; secretary, Miss Hazel Sleeper, Lebanon: and treasurer, Carroll Fortier, Chocorua. Two-year curriculum: president, Miss Margaret Shea, Greenfield; vicepresident, Miss Hilda Brown, Hancock; and secretary - treasurer; Miss Hilda M. Wright each special event will assist the officers and the faculty com

Dr. Bailey Commencement Speaker

Dr. Francis L. Bailey of Burlington, Vt., has accepted Pres. Mason's invitation to be the speaker at the theatre exercise mont. The ceremony will close with the conferring of degrees and the granting of diplomas to members of the class of 1934,

Tourist (in Yellowstone Park): Those Indians have a blood-curdling yell. Guide: Yes,ma'am; every one of them

CONFERENCE

Continued from page 1

De La Salle

high school-senior classes?" and 'What are the most important factors to be considered in select Saturday evening was spent a

After the business meeting an impromptu entertainment was staged. Those taking part were: Lewist Montrone, Keene; Neil Sullivan, Manchester; and Walter Lucien, Nashua, who gave an impersonation of the Boswell sisters. Florira Potvin, Claremont, sang a solo, and Sarah Mullen, Manchester, gave the reading, "Betty at the Baseball

With Audrey Brann; Groveton, as pianist, dancing was en-

The club held its annual picin connection with the spring Miss Marion M. MacDonald,

> Refreshments were served under the direction of Miss Lillian Hock, Reed's Ferry, after which the group hiked back to the school campus.

school presided and conducted schools of Providence.

Section meetings were held

CLUBS

Continued from page 2

The De La Salle Club held its regular meeting at Armstrong hall, Tues, May .15. The meeting was presided over by Raymond O'Neil, Nashua, vice-president.

Other states were represented joyed the rest of the evening. Nu Beta

At the annual business meeting of the Home Ec. club, or the Nu Beta sorority, the following officers were elected for next year: Eleanor Tarbox, Brattleboro, Vt., president; Beatrice Judkins, Lakeport, vice-president; Marcella Finley, Colebrook, secretary; Mary Foster, Beverly, Mass., treasurer; and Jennie of Castleton; Ralph C. Jenkins Simons, North Bennington, exof Johnson, Miss Rita L. Bole, ecutive board member.

nic, May 23, afternoon and evening at Sunset rock on Beech hill. This was a gala occasion for all, and in addition to the An institute for elementary club members, the faculty advisers, Miss Lillian Baker and were present.

headmaster of the Keene High Stoddard, superintendent of

during the afternoon, with Supt. Nationally known educators | Stoddard speaking to the elemengave addresses: Dr. J.C. Brown, tary section; Dr. Barnes to the superintendent of schools, Pel- secondary teachers; and Comham, N.Y.; Dr. Walter Barnes, missioner Pringle conducting a of the School of Education, New conference for school boards of York university, and Dr. A. J. the county.

KEENE KRONICLE

Volume VI, No. 1 October 15, 1934



Welcome Freshmen ?

Published at the State Normal School, Keene, N.H.

CHAPEL CHOIR RENDERS FINE PROGRAM BEFORE **NEW ENGLAND EDUCATORS**

Keene Normal Singers Appear Before Several School Groups in Northern Part of State

Eighteen members of the Chapel choir under the direction of Harry W. Davis made a long, but beautiful trip to the region of the White mountains to present two major concerts and several small programs at various schools.

On Sunday evening, Sept. 30. the choir provided a program of sacred music at the Crawford house for the New England educators there assembled for their October conference. The program consisted of two vocal solos: "The House by the Side of the Road" by Miss Evelyn Brinton, Keene; and "The Lord is My Light" by Jesse F. Davis, Hampstead; a trumpet solo, "Columbia Fantasia" by Frank Kirby Amherst: "Crossing the Bar" by the quartette consisting of Miss Brinton, Miss Helen Schellenberg, Manchester. Jessie Davis and Harry W. Davis; "Glory to Him," "Open the Gates of the Temple," "Our Keene," "Old New Hampshire," Thanks Be to God" by the entire choir; and "O Master, Let Me Walk with Thee" and "God Bless Our

Continued on page 8

TWO SHAKESPEREAN PLAYS TO BE PRE-SENTED OCT. 27

The Shakespeare Players, a professional dramatic company, have been booked for two performances at the Spaulding gymnasium on the afternoon and you to build up a background of

Continued on page 8

NEED OF LEADERSHIP IS THEME MRS. ELKINS' WELCOME MESSAGE TO K. N. S. STUDENTS

Woman Member of State Board of Education Pays Tribute to Pres. Mason and Urges Loyalty to Him-Says State Expects Much of Students

To the Freshman Class:

Another school year has begun. Once more Keene Normal School throws open its doors to a new group of students. It is a real pleasure to be given the privilege of extending to this entering class the sincere greetings and welcome of the State Board of Education.

This is your state. To you courtesies during your course at belong its great natural beauties Keene Normal school so that and its many opportunities, but you may go out and meet the it also is true that you belong to great adventure of life with poise the state. Your youth, your enthusiasm and your joy in living are a real asset to New Hamp-

From you we are expecting much. The State Board is eager to have Keene Normal school maintain its excellent standing tinual loyalty. among teacher training institutions. This may only be accomplished through your personal efforts and endeavor.

These chaotic times demand leadership. This leadership must be courageous and constructive. It is, therefore, for knowledge, culture and social

and decision.

I would pay tribute to your President. He has ever sought to make Keene Normal school superior in its scholastic stand ing and professional training. He is deserving of your con

You have chosen a wonderful and make others happy during your stay at Keene Normal school.

Sincerely yours,

Elisabeth R. Elkins Member of State Board of Education.

KEENE COMMENCES 26th YEAR WITH FULL THREE YEAR COURSE REQUIRED

Miss Roberta N. Smith Is Made Head of Elementary Department-Other **New Faculty Members**

The 26th year of Keene Normal school opened on Sept. 11 with an assembly in Spaulding gymnasium. Members of the entering class had registered the

NEW DEPARTMENT HEAD



MISS ROBERTA N. SMITH

previous Thursday, taken their psychological tests and already had one day of recitations. Members of the faculty returned to Keene on Sept. 6, and were entertained at a banquet in Fiske hall, where the new members of the staff were introduced and all listened to an educational address profession. May you be happy by Pres. Wallace E. Mason. The registration for the year will be somewhat less than for several years, due to restricted enrollment of the Freshman class, and to the fact that several accepted students were unable to enter for financial reasons.

An outstanding change in organization is the creation of a

Continued on page 8

TRADES and INDUSTRIES

in polishing materials. This is

We welcome six freshmen in-

to the Trades and Industries

course. They are: Arthur Ide,

= EXTRA CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES AT K.N.S. =

DRAMATIC PRESENTATION OF LIFE OF WASHINGTON

Lawrence H. Harte Gives Intimate Picture of First President at School Assembly

Lawrence H. Harte, of Washington, D.C., and Dublin, was the first attraction on the student activity entertainment At the morning assembly, Monday, Sept. 24, he gave a forty-minute dramatic presentation of the character and ideals of George Washington, father of our country.

The sketch was presented with the aid of Mrs. Harte in the form of a newspaper interview, in which all the questions were answered by Mr. Harte in the very words of Washington, selected from the twenty-five volumes of his writings. The material ranged all the way from Miss Isabel Cook, West Stewartsscientific farming to attitudes on internationalism and the constitution. The picture of Washington thus given was human and appealing.

Mr. Harte was in colonial costume including wig and sword. His figure, height and weight, are identical with those of the real character, which he depicted. At the close of the interview he gave several humorous anecdotes and further illustrated his contention that the real Washington was a virile human character.

The speaker is the nephew of Dr. Albert B. Harte, well known historian and Harvard university professor, and summer resident of Dublin.

De La Salle

Officers for the coming year of

As the first project of the year the club is sponsoring a semion the evening of Oct. 26.

VARIOUS CLUB ACTIVITIES

The dramatic club sponsored

Keene; secretary, Amilcare

of the play-reading committee,

Scarponi, Portsmouth; chairman

Preparations have begun fo

the first production which it

hoped can be staged before the

Christmas recess. Because o

the unusual interest that is being

shown early in the school year i

is hoped to duplicate the success

of last season. It is also th

plan of the officers to give even

opportunity to take part in dra-

or in technical work. The same

club will be followed as last year.

staff. Success in either capacity

Academy of Science

On the second and fourth Tues-

days of each month the Academy

of Science holds regular meetings

in the nature room. The officers

for this year are as follows: vice-

president, W. Earl Dickenson

Winchester; secretary, Miss

Katherine Gage, Manchester;

assistant secretary, Miss Ellen

Hartshorn, Manchester; treas-

urer, Amileare Scarponi, Ports-

At the first meeting of the club

trail over Mt. Huggins, for those

mouth.

admits to membership.

Sigma Pi Epsilon

Officers for Sigma Pi Epsilon, the English club of the campus by Sprague W. Drenan, head of were elected at the last meeting the English department, is makheld at the school camp last June. ing plans for the year's activities. They are: president, Miss Alice The student officers in charge of Upton, Hancock; vice-president, the club's affairs are: president, Miss Helen Pratt, Keene; secre- Fred L. Barry, Charlestown; tary, Miss, Barbara Severance, vice-president, Wesley F. Brett, Hillsboro: treasurer, Miss Alberta Cushing, Hartford, Vt.

A special meeting was called Thursday, Sept. 27 to change the Miss Mae Youngquist, Manchesconstitution so that it would be ter. possible to hold meetings on the first and third Thursdays rather than on the second and fourth Mondays of each month.

Nature Club

The Nature club held its first meeting on Sept. 27 to discuss plans for the year. The new officers are as follows: president, town; vice-president, Miss Dorothy Minor, Keene; secretary, Miss Alice Fiske, Dublin; and treasurer, Miss Gertrude Currier,

Regular meetings will be held on the first and third Thursdays of each month. Plans include work on the rock garden at the Wilson Pond camp, special programs at one meeting each month, making the "country fair" bigger and better than ever. Rural Club

More then 30 members of the Rural club had a pienie supper and meeting at the school camp, Wilson Pond, Tuesday evening, Sept. 25. A fine lunch consisting of cold meats and salads was served. A large number of freshmen the De La Salle club are as fol- students was present as special plans were made for several imlows: president, Daniel Sullivan, guests and were enrolled as mem- mediate projects including the Portsmouth; vice-president, Miss bers of the club. This group will annual trip to the pot holes and who do not get exercise enough Mary Powers, Manchester; secre- furnish the program for the next bear's den, on Oct. 6; a trip up | walking to the school camp. The tary, Roger Clouette, Penacook; meeting. The club made plans to Monadnock on Oct. 20; and a club will sponsor a Saturday and treasurer, Miss Mary Moran, have charge of one of the Satur- trip over the K.N.S. trail, West evening social in the near future. Berlin. Dr. Edna M. McGlynn is day evening socials in Spaulding Hill, at a date to be announced. num of the faculty met with the thrived on the buildings on the Science in later issues. formal dance at Armstrong hall club, and will continue as ad- campus, and the making of a visers this year.

WELCOME SOCIAL PARTY FOR FRESHMEN STUDENTS

Y.W.C.A. and De La Salle Sponsor Get Acquainted Event in the Gym

The opening social event of the year was the reception given sored jointly by the Y.W.C.A. bers of the entering class were presented to the receiving line by a group of student ushers. Included in the line were Pres. and Mrs. Mason, Dean Esten, Assistant Dean Fernald, Henry belle Blake and Dr. Edna M. of the "Y" and the De La Salle, and Daniel Sullivan, Portsquist, Manchester, student presidents of the two organizations. matic activities either as actors

conditions for membership in the solos by Charles W. Stowell, Freshmen will be allowed to try for parts or for positions on the Miss Mabelle E. Felch, Sea-

A student orchestra furnished ten-thirty. As a special intermission feature Miss Virginia Simonds, '37, Contoocook, entertained with xylophone solos, which were much appreciated. The members of the freshman class entered heartily into the activities of the evening and the success of this first social was

again faculty adviser of the club. during November. Miss Inez M. Other plans include the replant-Vaughan and Miss Idella K. Far- ing of the ivy which has not activities of the Academy of

Clubs continued on page 8

in Spaulding gymnasium on Saturday evening, Sept. 15, sponand the DeLa Salle Club. Mem-D. Carle, dean of men, Miss Isa-McGlynn, sponsors respectively mouth, and Miss Mae Youngmore students than last year an

> A fine program was introduced by Miss Hazel B. Webster, East Kingston, which included piano Walpole; readings, Ruth Mary Doe, Northwood; vocal solos, brook; trumpet solo, Lewis Montrone, Keene; and a violin and harmonica number presented by Clarence O. Richardson, Harris-

music for informal dancing until

Watch for announcement of

KAPPA NEWS

Fifty-seven seniors at Keene Normal school have been assigned practice teaching positions in the state for the first quarter of the academic year. Assigned to High Schools

TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS

Those who will go to High schools, with the town where they will teach, are: Marjorie Carver, Hancock; Ruth Haie, Hancock; Alice Upton, Orford; Barbara Alexander, Hampstead; Henry Hastings, Hancock; Frank Tisdale, Manchester; Byron Berry, Rochester; Victor Boccia, Hancock; Paul Bridges, Dover: Charles Beard, Concord; Frances Halladay, Milford: Elizabeth Torrey, Hopkinton and Contoocook; Lillian Hock, Hancock; Alta Perkins, Hampstead; Margaret Gibbons, Concord; Bernice Adams, Warner.

Junior High Assignments

The following seniors will work at the Central Junior High school; Katherine Sherry, Paul Brooks, Henrietta Stearns, Myrtle Firestone, Dorothy Britton, Harold Farrar, Donald Piper, Elizabeth Smith, Janet Whitcomb, George Zoulias, Charles E. Kline, Dorothy Powers, Ferne Coffin, Madelyn Broderick, Pauline Smallcou. Alice Ouelette, Evelyn Patterson, Waltina Chrostowski, Donald Chamberlain, Davis Fortier, William St. Jacques and Roger Clouette.

Wheelock School

The Wheelock school has been assigned the following student teachers: Ruth Crozier, Mary Bemis, Madeline Dearborn, Marie Wright, Cecelia Flaherty, Edna Grierson, Lois Morrison, Alberta Martin, Ethel Renton, Dorothy Minor, Mildred Waters, Edna Strain, Grace MacDonald and Janet Bowlby.

instruction in Keene and surrounding territory, and Winifred Hammond, Ruth Mary Doe, Evelyn Brinton and Charles Stowell will do similar work in music.

A pedestrian is a man whose son is home from college.

One of the most successful faculty teas ever sponsored by delighted to find that at 5:30 nearly all of the faculty had enjoyed the lunch that was served. We wish to thank Miss Esten and Miss

they gave in pouring the tea. President "Danny" Sullivan welcomed the members of the faculty as they arrived and later announce our officers for the various members showed them next school year: - Joseph R. about the house. The com- Baines, Manchester, president; to be used to polish metals for mittee: Peter Valeska, Laurence Paul K. Stimson, Milford, vice- microscopic examination, and Bucher, Andrew Crooker, Jr., president; Victor Boccia, Keene, may also be used in grinding with Walter Moore as chairman, provided everything in an efficient manner.

Fernald for the assistance that

Brother Robert Piper, wh was suddenly attacked with appendicitis a short time ago. slowly regaining his health. If you have a few moments drop the school camp. We enjoyed a VictorSeymour, Dover; Dan Dalhospital on Main street.

ART DEPT.

HOME ECONOMICS

We welcome twelve freshmen Miss Jane Baird studied under to the Home Economics course. the famous Tony Sarg in New This year we have tried to York City during the month of July and at the end of the course, received a hand illustrated diplo- by the 'big and little sister plan," ma declaring that she is "able to each freshman having two or more big sisters to help her. do the work of puppetry in a professional manner." She says that she has never taken a course more thoroughly enjoyable.

Miss Helena Putnam, formerly Ruth Rhodes, Walpole; and Barof the Art department, has rethe corner drive-way entrance of Practice House. the campus.

Rena Batchelder will give art | Doe is dividing her time between | Salle Junior college. art and music.

Francis Pace, the other senior, is making progress on the mural to be placed in the school library. all reports they seem to be enjoying it, although we under-

We extend a hearty welcome stand some are lonesome. to the new members of the Art Supervisory course. They are: Caroline L. Alls, Virginia M. tory have been done over and as a sophomore in the music su-Chase, and Dorothy S. Smith. look very attractive.

ALPHA PI TAU

The Alpha Pi Tau fraternity welcomes back its members with Sept.27. The tea commenced at be the most fruitful and interest-4 o'clock and the Fraternity was ing that it has ever witnessed.

> We wish to express our gratitude to the administration for the renewing of the paint on our residence. 'It must be realized by all that this adds much to the appearance of our home.

treasurer; Paul F. Brooks, Green- precious or semi-pracious stones field, secretary; Henry J. Has- for jewelry. tings, Newport, master of ceremonies; and Cornelius V. Sullivan, Manchester, clerk.

West Swanzey: Paul Nordman, President "Joe" Baines called Keene; Luther Preston, Auburn; the second meeting to be held at "Bob" a line-he is in the Elliot very good supper, after which an man-and Carl Youngquist, both of Manchester.

The desks in the food labora-

The seniors who are practise teaching this nine are as follows; the Fraternity was held Thursday, hope that the coming year may Victor Boccia, Keene, at Hancock; Byron Berry, Dover, at Rochester; Frank Tisdale, Salem Depot, at Manchester; Charles

Beard, Keene, at Concord; and Paul Bridges, South Eliot, Maine, at Dover. Men in the machine shop, under the direction of Mr. Adams, We take this opportunity to are constructing a lapidary outfit, which employs fine abrasives

informal meeting was held.

MUSIC NOTES

The music department is fortunate this year to be able to welcome such a versatile group of make it easier for the freshmen freshmen. Already they have shown themselves most cooperative as well as entertaining, and they are quickly making them-Misses Helen Corbett, Cole- selves a vital part of the school. brook; Viola Frost, Hollis; Ruth At the get-to-gether party at Wilson Pond, on Sunday after-Hardy and Hazel Stone, Keene; afterngon, Sept. 9, they presented an interesting program consistbara Hendry, Manchester, are painted the sign of the school at spending the first nine at the ing of the following numbers: bugle call, Frank Kerby; selection, Freshman orchestra; vocal The Juniors welcome a new solo, Miss Arlene Jenkins, ac-Misses Ruth Mary Doe and member to their class. She is companied by Miss Ruth Hoey; Rena Batcheldor are practice Miss Helen Schellenberg of Man-xylophone solo, Miss Virginia teaching the first quarter. Miss chester, and a graduate of La Symonds; piano duet, Misses Lorraine Rocheleau and Arlene We wish those out practice Richards; trumpet solo, Frank teaching a successful time. From Kerby.

> Miss Rachael Cox, Lisbon, a former student ot the University of New Hampshire, is enrolled pervisory course.

KEENE KRONICLE

The Keene Kronicle, published during the early part of each month for students, alumni, and friends of the state normal school, Keene, N.H. Subscription, 50 cents per year.

The setting up and printing of the KRONICLE is done by the classes in printing at The Normal School, Keene, New Hampshire.

EDITORIAL BOARD

Faculty adviser, Harry B. Preston. Consulting editor, Roy A. Sullivan. Editor-in-chief, Alice Upton, '35, Hancock.

Associate editors, Valmore Blais, '35, Laconia; Helen Pratt, '36, Keene, in in charge of yearbook.

News editors, Grace MacDonald, 35, Northwood. Hampton: Dorothy Hugron, Spec.

Business and circulation managers. Paul K. Stimson, '36, Milford; Waldo M. Synder, '36, Woodstock, Vt. R. Streeter, '36, Keene.

Boys' sports editors, Lewis Montrone, '36, Keene; Richard O. Trufant, '36,

Girls' sports editors, Louise Tewks- Portsmouth bury, 35, Littleton; Velma D. Peirce, 36, Winchester.

School exchanges, Janet Whitcomb.

New Hampshire schools and educational notes, Barbara Severance, '36,

Trades and Industries editor, Ralph Duso, '35, Laconia. Music editor, Ruth M. Doe, '35,

Art editor, Elizabeth Morrison, '35, Home economies editor, Katherine

Fraternity editors, Kappa; Andrew J rooker, Jr. '36, Hillsboro; Alpha, Paul F. Brooks, '35, Greenfield.

Alumni editors, Mary L. Dearborn, 5. Woodsville; Ira Stopford, '37

Secretary of the Board, Edythe Johnston, '36, Barre, Vt.

AMATEUR PSYCHOLOGISTS

The mention of a "character analysis" is repulsive to us. have seen too many "character analyses" spoil lives.

In post-secondary schools especially there dwells that specie of humanity known as the "psychologist" or the "psychiatrist" whose biggest lack is knowledge of psychology or psychiatry. It has taken perhaps a half-year course in a special type of .psychology and now feels perfectly capable of going out into the world and telling us whether a person is an "introvert" or an "extrovert", or whether he has a "superiority complex" or an "inferiority cemplex."

Their conclusions are almost invariably wrong! Certainly they are not based on knowledge and if- at the millionth attempt -they should happen to analyze a person correctly, it is through the sheerest of luck, and the wildest gambler who ever existed would not play those odds.

Psychology in its place is doubtless a fine science, but psychology out of its place has a wonderful chance to do a great deal of harm.

We don't think that amateur psychologists realize the real harm they are doing. We can't think that they do know and still give them credit for being sane human beings.

How can they be made to realize what they are doing? don't know, and we would appreciate suggestions,

This type of student opinion should and MUST be stopped! you have formed a personal opinion of anyone on campus, keep it! You're welcome to it, but don't spread any destructive opinions when you are not capable of judgment.

We-the saner element of the school-do not care to hear distinct loss to education in the when he was made superintenthem!

EDUCATION NOTES

With the beginning of the college year, Dr. A. Monroe Stowe, assumed the duties of professor of education at the University of New Hampshire, succeeding Prof. Justin O. Wellman, deceased.

He received his bachelor's degree from Northwestern university in 1903, and his degree of Master of Arts from Harvard in 1905 and his doctor's degree from Columbia in 1909.

He has had practical experience n secondary school work in New England and the West. He was for 10 years a teacher of education at the Kansas State Teachers college, served as acting professor of education at DePauw university for one year and from done? 1914 to 1925 served as president of the University of the City of

peen professor of education at the Randolph-Macon Women's college in Virginia and during the past year has been engaged private educational research and writing at his home in Norwalk. Conn. He is a member of the Phi Beta Kappa and of several professional societies. Dr. Stowe is the author of "Modernizing in College," which appeared tor to professional magazines.

Harry A. Brown, former deputy commissioner of education for the State of New Hampshire, a member of the faculty of K. N S. during several summer sessions, has been elected superintendent of schools at Needham. Mass. Dr. Brown served as president of the State Normal school at Oshkosh, Wis., for 13 years, and more recently, "was for 5 years president of the Illinois State Normal university, one of the largest teacher training colleges in the country.

The death of Supt. Louis J -V.B. state. Mr. Rundlett, who was dent of schools.

ON DONNING ONE'S OVERCOAT

I have always admired the man who could step out in the aisle at a theatre after a show and successfully don his overcoat in spite of the whole-hearted attempts on the part of one hundred and fifty people to put their arms in his sleeves or their necks down his collar. Such a feat is deserving of admiration, especially by a man who knows the almost insurmountable obstacles encountered-or bumped into-, and who has never, although he has attempted the daring feat an innumerable number of times, been able to accomplish it.

However, when I stop to ponder on the weighty subject I have often wondered what great benefit would be derived from performing the stunt. True it would be a personal satisfaction, but just what would have be n

I would have my overcoat on, you say. Yes, but if I had not taken the terrible chance which I did of being trampled to death Dr. Stowe has more recently by a furious mob which wanted to get somewhere no matter what the cost, but had waited fiftyeight and a half seconds until I reached the lobby I could have put on my overcoat leisurely in peace and quiet.

It all boils down as to whether fifty-eight and a half seconds saved was worth the risk. I say no. Haste, at the risk of life and limb to accomplish something which might just as well have been put off until a safer time, ~ 1926, and is a prolific contribu- is not to be commended. Rather it is to be discouraged.

> Let it be your policy to do things at the proper time. Don't hurry just for the sake of hurrying or of appearing busy. You can be busy without hurrying, and get the job done faster and better.

Pushing, wrestling, boxing, and jiu-jitsu to get there before the next fellow because - well, just because - is not laudable! If you have a purpose, all well and good; but if not then why not let the other fellow by who has one?

known to a host of friends throughout New England as 'Duke'', was a graduate of Rundlett, for 49 years in charge | Dartmouth with the class of 1881. of the schools of Concord, is a taught in Concord until 1885,

= HERE AND THERE AMONG THE ALUMNI

GAUTHIER, '29, KEENE NORMAL GRADUATE IS STATE FIELD WORKER

K.N.S. Alumnus of 1929 to Direct Federal Adult Education Program

Albert E. Gauthier, Franklin, a graduate of the degree course in 1929, has been appointed one



ALBERT E. GAUTHIER

of the two field workers to cooper-

ate with the State Department of Education in the winter program of adult education sponsored by the Federal government. Deputy Commissioner, Walter M. May, who is in direct charge of the 1934-35 program, for the State of New Hampshire, announced at the Plymouth meeting of superintendents and headmasters, that 125 unemployed teachers would be used for this work. They will be taken from the relief lists and will be required to hold certificates of training on the level on which they will do work done last winter in Concord their teaching. The program under the direction of Assistant will also include nursery schools | Supt. Charles W. Walker. in those communities where there | Mr. Gauthier, has a Master's are 20 or more children who de- degree from Middlebury, and sire such a school. The state has had two years teaching exofficials will have the benefit of perience at Hampstead High advise from Everett E. Clark, school. Last winter he was en-Boston, and other New England gaged in an adult education prospecialists in the problem of adult | ject in his home city of Frankeducation.

ALUMNI PERSONALS

Martin Robie, '27, now eacher in Utica, N.Y., was of Penacook, and Horace E. lected to Phi Delta Kappa, an Shuff, '30, of Epping announced honorary society for men teach- their marriage early in the sumers, at Boston university, at the mer. The ceremony had been close of the summer session.

1928 Miss Ellen P. Hadley received a compound fracture of the skul in an automobile accident Bramford, Conn., on Aug. 12 Several others were injured in a head-on collision on the Boston Post road. Since her graduation from K.N.S. Miss Hadley has taught in the schools of Cornish and Plainfield.

uate from the four-year English course in 1929, has been elected is this year filling the position of to teach in the Conant High headmaster of the two-year high school in her home community school at Errol. of East Jaffrey. She has taught in the schools of Weare and Laconia for the last five years.

Miss Elizabeth Flanders Hillsboro, a graduate of the home teacher in the Laconia High economics curriculum in 1930, school and the new home of the was married on July 7 to George couple will be in that city. Clyde Dodge of Troy, N.Y Since graduation Miss Flanders has taught at the Walpole High school and Pinkerton Academy, othy M. Tibbits of Keene to John | bury; Audrey Brann, Groveton; Derry. The couple passed the summer at Ithaca, N.Y. where Swanzey, which had taken place Carroll Fortier, Chocorua; Mr. Dodge attended the summer during the previous August. The Thomas McCullough, Manchessession of Cornell. They will make their home in Antwerp, the Maine city.

It is hoped to duplicate on a state-wide scale the excellent

1930 AND '31

Miss Corinne Soderstrom, 31, performed at York, Me., on May 9. The bride is a graduate the home economics curriculum with the class of 1931, and has since taught in Epping. Mr and Mrs. Shuff will make their home in Greenland, where Mr Shuff is principal of the Junior

High school.

Louis L. Ramsey of Colebrook a graduate of the degree course Miss Elizabeth McCoy, a grad- in 1932 and for two years submaster of the Orford High school,

1932 AND '33

On June 23 occurred the marriage of Miss Ruth Walker, of Gorham, to John S. Hobson, '32, of Concord. Mr. Hobson is a

Soon after graduation the marriage was announced of MissDor-Small of Waterville, Me. and Dorothy Hugron, Hancock; and couple will make their home in | ter; Norman Mason, Kingston;

Another member of the class was married on Sept. 9, when MissEsther B. Rickard, of Guild, a graduate of the music supervisory course, became the bride of Earl A. Pollard, bank official of Newport. The ceremony was performed by Rev. W. E. Smith n the auditorium of tho First Congregational church, Keene. The couple will make their home in Newport.

Continued on page 7

KEENE MAKES GOOD SHOWING ON TEACHER POSITIONS THIS YEAR

Old Graduates and 1934 Class Are Well Placed Is Mr. Cutts' Report

Charles W. Cutts, head of the appointment bureau of the school has announced that approximately one-half of the numbers of the class graduating last June have obtained positions with the beginning of the school year. Others are expected to be placed as openings occur during the year. In view of the fact that a number of vacancies in the state were filled by graduates of former years who had not received places at the conclusion of their studies, this is a most favorable record.

Of the 27 degree students of

class of 1934, 17 are placed. Graduates of the elementary curriculum have been placed in about the same proportion, and graduates of the three-year Junior High school course, to a somewhat less degree. Several of the latter course have returned to Keene for further study, specializing in elementary training, to be fitted for the grammar grades and rural mixed schools. Included in this number are the Misses Arlene Littlefield, Danand Lawrence Perkins, Center

As usual several recent graduates of K.N.S. are registered in other New England institutions: among them, Boston university St. Anselm's, Manchester, and the University of New Hamp-

1932

Miss Rosamond P. Jerauld, Manchester, is taking a special course at Simmons college, Boston, in preparation for the position as a social relief worker.

W. A. A.

The Women's Athletic Association wishes to congratulate the freshmen on the interest which they are showing in the outside activities. The Association invites all the freshmen to N.S. won the game by a single join as soon as possible. Here's how you can do it. The girl's tillio. What couldn't they do athletic program is controlled by the W. A. A. board which consists of the officers of the association and the student leaders of sports. The board is advised by Miss Marjory Bateman, the physical director for women. All students are urged to participate | R. Jenisch, il in the different sports which are | B. Croft, lw offered. Instruction will be given M. Gooch, rh to beginners and also to advanced M. Kaiser, ch participants. Watch the bulletin boards for the time and place of each sport. All students will be admitted to the W.A.A. when they have gained 100 points. Points are earned for participation in any sport - 1 point for each hour's activity. Extra points are given to students who make division, class and varsity teams. For further details of the W.A. A. point system look on the Parker hall bulletin board.

Hockey has started - and with a bang. Everyone is enthusiastie. Let's work up our division al and class teams so we can have an exciting game between the Reds and Whites on our Fall Sports day.

Life-Saving has also started and is under the direction of Miss Helen Newman, Keene; Miss Mary Foster, Beverly, Mass.; Virginia Bulkeley, New York City; Miss M. Clark, assistant physical director for women; and Miss Louise Tewksbury, Little-

Many other sports are offered - bowling, horse-back riding, archery, badminton and tennisso pick the one of your choice, get started and show your en- ty to be held at the school camp.

ton.

FIELD HOCKEY

The first hockey game of the season was played on Wednesday. Sept. 26 at the high school. The team was made up of all classes, with no practise, and K. goal skilfully placed by Eva Doswith a little practise! So, come out everyone and contribute your bit!

The summary:

KEENE NORMAL KEENE HIGH rw, A. Richards E. Ayer, rw M. Barrus, ir M. Coogan, cf ef, G. Day il, E. Dostilio lw, J. Clark rh, I. Salajeska ch. M. Finley Dostilio, lh McMillan, rb rb, E. Pedersen house, B. Downing, lb lb, V. Hough g, L. Morey R. Miller, g

Keene Normal 1, Keene High 0. Substitutes, Keene High Rousseau for Ayer, Thomas for McMillan, Luce for Barrus. antz for Rousseau, Kharfen for Gooch, Sylvester for Kaiser.

Substitutes. Keene Normal Crowley for Finley, Demeritt for Clark, Page for Peabody, Rix for Demeritt, Bulkeley for Salajeska.

Umpire, Clark. Linesman, Scorers and time Bulkeley. keepers, Green, Crowell. Time of halves, 10 minutes.

thusiasm. Of course, other sports will be offered with the different

Let the W.A.A. have the cooperation of every girl in fulfilling its slogan, "A game for every girl, and every girl in a game."

At a meeting of the W.A.A. at all. held on Oct.1, officers were elected for the year as follows: president, Miss Shirley McIntyre, Whitefield; vice-president, Miss Reta J. Leonard, Haverhill; secretary, Miss Evelyn Pedersen, Claremont; treasurer, Miss M. Lula Morey, Keene. Plans were also made for the Freshman par- thing.

BOYS' SPORT NOTES

CROSS COUNTRY

On Sept. 18 Coach W.A. Caldwell issued a call for cross country candidates, to which about twelve men responded. The boys have been fortunate in obtaining and also several weeks earlier in Clarence DeMar's services as adviser. The team has two meets scheduled at present with Gorham Normal school, and is looking forward to adding a few more to this list.

ir, J. Fletcher for the winner of the interfraternity cross country meet, to be the girls, so you have no excuse held Oct. 20. The boys surely for not playing now! Learn ought to put up a battle, for this the game immediately and make will certainly be rather a becom- use of this unusual opportunity. lh, M. Peabody ing addition to either fraternity

TENNIS

Mr. Drenan has started a tennis tournament for the boys. This seems to have drawn the boys out with their two fold ability and doors to brooms.

MODERN PROVERBS FROM HERE AND THERE

Every student has her chance A poor excuse is better than

A wandering mind gathers no mowledge.

An answer in your head is worth two in your note-book. He who overlooks an error

courts a fault. lost, than never to have played teams, 1933-34.

Don't count your "A's" before you get them.

If you wish to ascend to the summit, begin from the bottom. All who talk are not orators.

NEW TENNIS COURTS

We are proud to announce that the new tennis courts are complete and at your service. They have been permanently resurfaced which will allow playing probably, up to Thanksgiving the spring. There is no excuse now for muck-soaked shoes being left in the middle of the court. The only thing is - you are requested to wear rubber soled shoes, as heels leave their mark Mr. DeMar has offered a cup even in asphalt. There are two courts for the boys and two for

HORSES

Yes, there are sixteen of them available to anyone who wants a ride. Miss Helen Newman is in charge of the classes which will be on Mondays and Thursdays at 4:00. Rental of the horses everything for rackets from barn is only fifty cents an hour and instruction is included.

NEW COACH

The students of Keene Normal wish to welcome Miss Miriam C. Clark, assistant physical education director for women.

Miss Clark, B.S., a graduate of Boston university, Sargent School of Physical Education, Pardon others often, yourself has had experience in the Winthrop senior and junior high schools, Winthrop, Mass., as assistant physical education director. She also has acted as coach of Winthrop Senior High 'Tis better to have played and hockey, basket ball and tennis

SCHOOL PHYSICIAN

Dr. Ruth C. Warwick, who has been medical examiner for the past two years will this year be school physician for the two A little "D" is a dangerous Normal schools of the state. Mrs. Warwick will divide her time be-- THE Log, Salem T.C., Mass. tween Keene and Plymouth.

PERSONAL OTHERWISE

The annual graduation of the nurses' training school at the Elliott Community hospital was held at the Spaulding gymnasium on the evening of Sept. 14. A class of five were given their diplomas and pins. The address of the evening was given by Rev. James L. Whitcomb, rector of Hoosac school, Hoosic, N.Y.,

By H. B. P.

a native of Keene. Another instance of the cooperation between the hospital and the Normal school is that first year nurses receive their training in chemistry in Dean Carle's classes in Huntress hall laboratory.

Pres. Mason, Dean Carle, Messrs. Charles W. Cutts and editors, as to how well we suc-Leonard S. Morrison, of the school at the funeral of Supt. Louis J. Rundlett, at South or failures appeal to us. church, Concord, Sept. 14.

Summer vacation activities of

members of the faculty were varied. Merton T. Goodrich taught at the summer session at Plymouth. Messrs. Blackington and Terrill studied at the University of New Hampshire, Simmons and Waltz at Harvard, and Mr. Davis at Boston university. Miss Randall of the English de- the school faculty and curricupartment combined summer travel and study by a trip to Mexico City, where she took several courses. Miss Dieffenbach travelled in Europe with her family, Miss Gregory was registered at the University of Chicago, and Mr. Eaton at Penn State. Several members of the training department were also engaged in summer study. Miss Blake spent an institute of international relations.

The school's gardens were very beautiful during the summer and early fall. A bouquet of mixed flowers raised under the direction of the school gardprize at the flower show conduct-, Chamberlain school, Boston, Vt., was also a recent visitor.

EXCHANGES

KEENE KRONICLE

With a new year in the life of THE KRONICLE, we extend our congratulations and good wishes to the editorial boards of our contemporary school publications. As usual the first issue

will be sent to all those papers and magazines with whom we She was born in Orange, Mass. exchanged last year. While our special interest

teachers' colleges, we shall be papers, whose editors have any special interest in K.N.S. and life here. THE KRONICLE aims to give a picture of school activities with now and then an article of literary or professional value. Your comments, fellow

oot; for the season of 1934-35!

We welcome a new exchange, THE RECORDER", vol. 4, numof Connecticut at New Britain. This is as usual at the beginning the retail credit bureau of the year a "Freshman Number," and features changes in The editorials are timely aud interesting, and a column of verse is above average excellence. We trust that THE RE-CORDER will be a regular visitor to our exchange table.

ed by the Pro Christo club Keene during August.

before the Keene Business and school, Raleigh, N.C. His ad-Professional Women's club at a dress is 26 Park Drive, Raleigh. meeting held at the Elliot Com- At the completion of this year munity hospital.

Miss Muriel Cox, former instructor in art here, was a recent where she is assistant director. visitor in Keene. She is now Miss Lucy Doane, now director ner, James Beers, won a special giving her entire time to the of art in the schools of Rutland,

ALUMNI PERSONALS

Continued from page 5

MARION C. (GREENLEAF) NELSON

Mrs. Marion C. Nelson, '19. wife of Benjamin A: Nelson, of Keene, died at her home on June 28, at the age of thirty-six years. a daughter of Albion and Clarissa is (Mann) Greenleaf, and after her n publications of the secondary course in Keene Normal, taught schools of the state of New in the city schools here for some Hampshire, and those of other years. Survivors include the husband, one son, the parents. pleased to receive any school a brother and a sister.

Harold Fenerty of Peterboro s this year principal of a graded school in Mashpee, Mass. Since his graduation from the Junior High course here Mr. Fenerty has taught in Greenfield

After two years at the State ceed in our objective will be very Industrial school, Manchester, faculty, represented the Normal welcome. We will return the as teacher of the upper grades, favor, as your special successes Paul C. Rizzi, Milford is now teaching in Hampstead. His Best wishes, brothers and sis- place at Manchester has been ters of the typewriter and paste taken by Frank R. Bennett, Jr., 34 of Keene.

> Lloyd T. Olmstead, Concord. is now associated with the Chamber 1, from the Teachers college ber of Commerce in his home city, as one of the managers of

Carlton E. Brett, Keene, is member of the staff of the Junior High school of Hudson, N.Y. as teacher of English. During the past summer, Mr. Brett studied typical of the first of the year! for a second season at the Breadoaf school of English at Middlebury college. 1934 (NON-GRAD.)

Harold W. Dewyea of Keene, who transferred to New College at Columbia, completed his aca-On Oct. 1, Miss Martha E. demic work in June of this year recent summer trip to Mexico internship at the Junior High of teaching he will receive his degree in education.

AROUND THE CAMPUS

Warning! Don't be alarmed if it appears that the K.N.S. student body has gone literary. It was only the result of the distribution of a week's supply of sample copies of the MANCHES-TER UNION.

Latin Prof. (proudly): "I saw by the paper this morning that one of my last year's students is teaching Virgil up in Hanover."

Innocent Freshman: "Gosh, I thought he died years ago."

> A PRIORI Out of failure Everywhere New ventures flower; No despair! Ray Cox.

The school picnic, disadvantageously or otherwise, was held on a day which proved to be of a dampish nature. But, as usual, it was one of those affairs where 'a good time was had by all."

Miss Buffum (at library): 'Now I have 'The Everlasting Man' for some one."

Miss Thyng: "What is germination?"

Bright Sophomore: "An important country in Europe."

FROM THE OBSERVATION POST:--Various clubs have started off with vigor and consciousness,

-The Library is filled to capacity with quite evident attempts at "greasing".

-Every student on campus has been concerned over Robert Piper's illness. And may we all join in offering our sympathy to the patient and his parents, a period at Wellesley attending Randall gave a travel talk on her and is now serving a full year of with hope for a speedy and complete recovery. To this end we, the student body, freely offer our services in any possible way.

> A local chain store reports the sale of 243 steamer-trunks since the Normal school has become so nearly unanimous in the condemnation of the "suit-case" teacher!

department of elementary education with Miss Roberta N. Smith of Groveton as the head. This is in line with the strengthening of the elementary work and the addition of a third year to the 'elementary curriculum. The last two year class was graduated last June. Miss Smith is a graduate of Plymouth Normal and has a Master's degree from Columbia. She has taught previously here and also at Oshkosh Teachers college, and Illinois Normal college.

New Faculty Members

Other new faculty members include Miss Ruth C. Stewart, Roslindale, Mass., student assistant in art, who has a degree from the Massachusetts School of Art; Miss Miriam Clark, Winthrop, Mass., student assistant in physical education. She is a graduate of the Sargent school, Cambridge.

Two new members join the staff of critic teachers at Wheelock: Miss Callie Hyatt, comes from Wadesboro, N.C., having received a Master's degree from Teacher's college. She will teach the second grade. Miss Vera Allen of Melrose, Mass. succeeds Miss Margaret M. Little as kindergarten teacher. She was educated at Miss Wheelock's school and has studied at Boston university, Simmons, and holds a degree from Columbia.

Central Junior High

Two new teachers also are employed at Central Junior High. Lawrence B. Merrill will be instructor in science. He is a graduate of Bowdoin, with an M.A. from Teachers college, Columbia, and has had over 10 years of teaching experience. Miss Bernice F. White, of Mountain Lakes, N.J., will teach home economies. She is a graduate of Meredith college, N.C., and has an advanced degree from Colambia.

Present at the opening assem- faculty.

SHAKESPEARE

Continued from page 1

evening of Oct 27. A very low admission fee will be charged Keene or surrounding commun- al problems.

planned to give a comedy at the son, Milford; secretary, Miss matinee and a tragedy at the evening performance. Tentative assistant secretary, Miss Laura selections, subject to final Eaves, Peterboro, took charge at Venice" and "Hamlet."

the highest recommendations, collegiate Council were also pro-It is hoped that students and the posed. Miss Blake reported on people of the city will show their the Wellesley conference which appreciation of this attempt to she attended last June. bring a production of the highest class to Keene.

bly were representatives of vari-F. Trask; Maj. Robert T. Kings- Further plans will be announced bury, representing the State Board of Education; Mrs. Paul D. Minnick, president of the Keene Woman's club: Rev. C. Raymond Chappell, representing Canobie Lake; secretary, Hazel the Protestant churches, and the Very Rev. Patrick J. Scott, from St. Bernard's R.C. church. Sev eral other clergymen had seats dents were given the study schedules under the direction of H. Dwight Carle, dean of men. Following lunch the work of the year was in full swing.

School Picnic

The annual school picnic plan- with the new officers in charge. ned for Saturday, Sept. 8, was The officers: president, Andrew postponed on account of weather J. Crooker, Jr., Hillsboro; viceconditions. One week later it manchester; secretary, Robert Moore, Plaistow; Ira Stopford, was held at the school camp at Zieff, Keene; treasurer, Neil Sul- Portsmouth; Frank Kirby, Am-Wilson's pond, and although livan, Manchester; and Miss Vir- herst; Charles Stowell, Walpole; showers occurred soon after ginia Bulkeley, New York city, Jesse Davis, Hampstead; Frana large group of students and during the absence of Miss Lois eis Pace, Portsmouth; and Dean

CLUBS

Continued from page 2

International Relations Club

The International Relations members of the Normal school club is for those interested in the and also High school students of study of national and internation

The officers elected last spring This company features James president, Henry Hastings, New-Hendrickson and Miss Claire port; vice-president, Robert Zieff. Bruce in leading parts. It is Keene; treasurer, Paul K. Stim-Winona Richardson, Pittsfield; change, are: "The Merchant of the first meeting held Sept. 26. Plans were discussed to secur The Shakespeare players Miss Genevieve Jaastad, who is have appeared at many educa- affiliated with the N.H. branch tional institutions, including of the League of Nations to speak teachers' colleges in New Eng. at one of the early meetings. Conland, and come to Keene with siderations for joining the Inter-

> The Club has chosen Nov. 10 to give its Saturday night pro

Y. W.C. A.

The first meeting of the Y.W. ous organizations from the city C.A. was held Sunday evening, of Keene. Those extending Oct. 2, in Huntress club room greetings were: Mayor George It was a regular business meeting

The officers for the ensuing school year were elected last year. They are: president, Miss Mae Youngquist, Manchester; vicepresident. Barbara Alexander. Webster, East Kingston; treas urer, Avis Haskins, Manchester.

The purpose of this organization is to cater especially to the life of the protestant girls here on the platform. After the on campus. It corresponds someusual announcements the stu- what to the DeLaSalle, which is for all catholic students. Our Y.W.C.A. is affiliated with the national association and clings to the same ideals.

The Forum

was held Thursday, Sept. 30, Schellenberg, Manchester; and Morrison.

CHAPEL CHOIR MAKES TRIP NORTH

Continued from page 1

Granite State by the choir and

Between stops the choir enjoyed the "New Hampshire Granite Hills" in autumn dress. The "Old Man," silhouetted against the clear sky, guarded the trip from Crawford Notch to Littleton where the choir was most wonderfully entertained in private homes. The concert at Littleton on Monday evening included numbers of the previous concert plus a piano duet by Laurence Bucher, and Charles Stowell: a violin and harmonica novelty by Clarence Richardson: "Because," a baritone solo by Jesse Davis; 'Winter Song' and 'John Peel' by the men's voices: "Old Uncle Moon" and "The Snow" (with violin obligato by Miss Hammond) by the women's voices: and "Recessional" and "Nightfall in Granada" by the entire

On Tuesday the singers were most graciously received at the Plymouth Normal school and gave a musical program as a part of the assembly program. Dr. Silver suggested that it would knit 'our family" together and would be a fine thing for Keene and Plymouth to exchange such programs along with basket ball games and debates.

Those who composed the party were: Mr. and Mrs. Harry W. Davis, the Misses Evelyn Brinton, Keene; Velma Lawler, Barre, Vt.; Ruth Mary Doe, Northwood; Miriam Roby, Sanbornton; Elizabeth Goodale, Pittsfield; Elizabeth Girardet, Pittsfield; Winnifred Hammond, Manchester; Eliz-The first meeting of the Forum abeth Sargent, Hillsboro; Helen Virginia Hough, Lebanon; Donald Piper, Meredith; Clarence Richardson, Hancock; Walter

KEENE KRONICLE

Volume VI, No. 2 November 26, 1934



Captain Applejack December 14

Published at the State Normal School, Keene, N.H.

PRES. MASON COMMENDS STUDENTS ON SCHOLARSHIP

Dean's List Is Announced at School Assembly - Kappas Retain Silver Cup

In announcing the winners of the silver cup awarded to the men's group receiving the highest semester average, and the dean's list of all students above 85 per cent, for a semester, Pres. Wallace E. Mason took occasion at a recent Monday assembly, to congratulate the school on the growing interest in high scholar-

The Kappa fraternity, donors of the cup, retain it, having an average mark of 84.70, with the Alpha Pi Tau group a close second with 84.30. The non-fraternity men were third with an average of 83.70.

Amileare Scarponi, Portsmouth, student in the Trades and Industries course, class of 1937, has high individual scholastic record with an average of 92. He is a member of the Alpha fraternity. Andrew J. Crooker, Jr., Hillsboro, four-year English course, class of '35, was high Kappa man with 91; and Byron Berry, Dover, Trades and Industries course, class of '35, was high non-fraternity man with 89.86.

Dean's List

One-Year College curriculum: Rodney Griffin, Franklin; Mrs. Hilda B. Parfitt. Wolfeboro.

Four-Year English curriculum: Misses Dorothy Cunningham, Wilton; Letizia M. Duca, Woodsville: T. Ernest Peltonen, Newport; Edward L. Presby, Lisbon.

Four-Year Trades and Industries: Richard B. Hebert, Everett E. Snow, Keene; Stanley Ada-

Continued on page 8

SHAKESPEARIAN PLAYS ARE STUDENTS ATTEND CONCERT WELL PRESENTED BEFORE LARGE STUDENT GROUPS

The two Shakespearian plays presented in Spalding gymnasium an evening dedicated to the enon Wed. Oct. 24drew a large crowd joyment of an unusual musical of Normal school students, pupils program presented by the Bosfrom Keene High school, and the ton Symphonic Ensemble and schools of surrounding towns. On sponsored by four leading wo the afternoon "The Merchant of men's organizations of the city Venice" was given and in the of Keene in cooperation with the evening the tragedy of "Hamlet". Normal school. The gymnasium The Hendrickson-Bruce company was filled nearly to capacity, and of professional players from New the concert was well received. York gave the dramas.

It is rarely that a group of profes- the leadership of Josef Zimbler sional actors, trained in the Shakes- violin · cellist, included Alside pearian tradition, come to a city the Krimps, violinist; G. Madsen size of Keene, and Pres. Wallace flute: Elford Caughey, harpist E. Mason, and the student and with Arthur Fiedler at the piano community groups are to be congratulated on bringing this attraction to the city. The admission prices were low, and two

torium of the gymnasium.

large audiences filled the audi-

Hamlet Enjoyed Members of the classes iterature particularly enjoyed both in arrangements by Kreisler. the offerings. It was the general His excellent performance de opinion that while both per- manded an encore. This was an-

Continued on Page 8

BY SYMPHONIC ENSEMBLE IN THE SPAULDING GYM

Friday evening, Nov. 9, was

The ensemble which was under

Program Pleases

The progam opened with the ensemble playing Dedussy's 'Pitite Suito'', composed of the 'Enbateau'', and "Ballet" Next Mr. Krisps rendered a group of violin solos: "Midnight Bells" by Heuberger and "Sicilienne ahd Rigaudon'' by Francoeur.

Continued on page 8

TIME TABLE OF ORGANIZATION MEETINGS

Chapel Choir - Every Sunday night Girls' Glee Club - Every Wednesday afternoon School Orchestra - Every Thursday night Orpheus Club - 2nd Monday in the month Dramatic Club - 2nd Wednesday in the month Alpha Pi Tau - 2nd and 4th Monday Kappa Delta Phi - 2nd and 4th Monday Sigma Pi Epsilon - 2nd and 4th Monday Academy of Science - 2nd and 1th Tuesday DeLaSalle - 1st and 3rd Tuesday Forum - 1st and 3rd Wednesday Home Economics – 1st and 3rd Wednesday International Relations Club - 2nd and 4th Wednesday The Rostra - 2nd and 4th Thursday Rural - 2nd and 4th Tuesday Y. W. C. A. - 1st and 3rd Tuesday Nature Club - 1st and 3rd Thursday French Club - 1st Monday of month

MANCHESTER CLUB PLANS FOR ANNUAL FALL PARTIES

Thanksgiving Reunion at Calumet Club Dec. 1-School Masquerade in Gym, Dec. 8

The Manchester club of Keene Normal school, which has for many years sponsored a successful masquerade following the Thanksgiving recess, will this year carry out its usual schedule and hold this annual affair in Spaulding gym on Saturday, Dec. 8. In addition the club will add to its list of activities by holding a reunion and dance party for alumni and students residing in the Queen City and vicinity, on Saturday eve., Dec. 1, at the Calumet club, in Manches-

Manchester Reunion

It is planned to have the latter event open the city's collegiate social events for the 1934-35 season. Playing in the ballroom of the Calumet club will be a popular Manchester dance band. Representatives of all the college clubs in the city have been invited to be present. It is hoped that the success of this venture will warrant making the Keene reunion an annual affair.

The following prominent people of the city have been asked to act as patrons and patronesses: Headmaster and Mrs. Carl James of Central High: Headmaster and Mrs. John C. Makey, West High; Mr. and Mrs. Chris J. Agrafiotis; and Miss Fitzpatrick.

Committee Named

The general committee is headed by Thomas McCullough, as chairman, with these assistants: music, Miss Mae Youngquist; tickets, Neil Sullivan; chaperons, Miss Katherine Gage;

Continued on page 8